UCOL Meeting Minutes
Date: Thursday 26 September 2019  
Time: 7:30pm
Location: Centre for Sustainability Seminar Room – 563 Castle Street 
Chair: Alex King                                                                 Note taker: Karen Or   
Present: Alex, Karen & Sander, Catherine, Frances, Sandy, Warren, Min, Maria, Rosemarie, Rainer, Anne T, Donald and Miriam, Sara, Tim (late)
Apologies: Dennis, Marianne, Jan, Roz & Michael, Liz, Anne and Geoff K, Sue T, Pauline, Jess and James, Gay, Juan, Maurice, Claire
Appreciations: 
· Thanks Min, Jan and Gay for organizing the body corp rules notes and workshop. 
· Thanks Alex, Catherine and Anne for communicating with the neighbours regarding the water and drainage infrastructure issues.
· Thanks for development we made as stated in the progress report.
Anne brought up about not using the colour cards for a while, and the newest members not having been properly introduced to it. She proposed a refresher on the use of cards with our newest members and reminded to the group of the meaning of the colours and how they can be helpful. 
Minutes of record: 
1. A Body Corp workshop was held at the Centre for Sustainability Seminar Room at 3pm Sunday 22 September 2019. The workshop was well attended with around 20 people. The group was split up into smaller groups and discuss separate items.  
A detailed report about the workshop is attached. 
Agenda Items: 
1. PCG Update (see meeting notes below) 
Anne commented on the communication issues, following the issue with neighbours. She indicated that the project was so complex that we were unclear who knows what and what we don’t know. The communication flow might not always work. Some comments are not as updated frequently. See below for more detailed discussion. 


2.  BCG Update (see documents sent by Maria on 26 Sep 2019)  
Maria has briefly gone through the documents. The payment this month doesn’t include any contingency. The other ones on the invoice are typical engineers’ jobs that are approved.  Lawyer fees are higher than expected, but they said they will keep it within the budget.  
There are some items flagged as Risk area: such as the certificate of title, architype site observation. Maria indicated that some of these flag comments were old; but that the dollar amounts were updated, and would check back with our accountant to update comments.
Anne also asked about the process of budget update, as she knows Jan recently put in the full sum for her unit which lowers our need for borrowing. Maria indicated this should be reflected in the next report. Based on a conversation with our accountant, it might mean that we pay some of the bills ourselves rather than through the lending facility.
3.   Legal Liaison Group Update - Nothing to report. 
4.  Health and Safety - Sander was informed by the Centre for Sustainability that there was nearly a fire on Monday 23 September, when a chair was found touching one of the wall heaters in the seminar room. The Centre has now taken the precaution of placing notices warning about not placing items in front of the heaters, and want to make our group aware of this.  
5.  Update on drainage installation issue on neighbours’ sections 
Some of the main facts recorded from the meeting:
· The site will have a larger pipe northward (near the boundary with the neighbours), with a stormwater tank on our land, and a downstream pipe through Megan’s land. Fluent had set the location of the existing pipe on the easement as the new, and larger northward pipe.
· In the meeting 5 weeks ago, Anne was asked to liaise with neighbours on access to their land. Anne was not there and subsequently tried to figure out the content of the message. 
· Afterward, contractors accessed and dug into our neighbours’ sections without prior notice to them, the group, the directors, or the PCG. Megan indicated what happened to her land to us; Megan mentioned about the holes on her section and she wasn’t happy about that she was never informed before they start working on her section.
· While strictly speaking, notice was not required because of the easement terms, the group recognized this was not courteous or neighbourly. The easement terms were not consistent with our group’s idea of neighbourly relations. 
· The group hoped we can ensure we have the information relevant to neighbours so we can liaise with them accordingly:
· A better timetable from the builders would help with this. 
· [bookmark: _GoBack]People who are regularly on site, or the project manager, should make sure these information should go to the directors, so we can communicate better with neighbours.
· In the meeting 2 weeks ago, Anne was appointed as contact person but things have changed and we have agreed that communications with neighbours need to go through Directors. It is often too complex or complicated for one person to deal with.
· During the last site visit on Friday there was a meeting with Bill and Stefan. Megan was on site too, and she was told about the work the contractors intend to do. Megan also met our archaeologist on site on Thursday. Alex and Catherine were meeting on Thursday evening and went to site and met briefly with Rosemary, Megan was there but could not stay so a meeting was confirmed for Saturday.  Alex and Catherine, Rosemary and Maurice, and Megan met on site on Saturday at 2.30pm.  Alex had also liaised with Megan to inform her of our knowledge of her section.
· Rosemarie is fine with things in the easement as long as she is informed.
· Tim indicated now that the site has advanced, it may be possible to place the pipe toward the stormwater tank on our own land rather than the easement part of our neighbour’s sections, helping to avoid easement related issues in the future.
· A related issue involved archaeological clearance, given the heritage status of the land. This clearance had not been given for the neighbours section, even though there is an easement and the clearance had been given for our own land. Later it followed that the archaeologist saw no objections. Clearance was given by Heritage New Zealand.
· The group discussed the further downstream pipe in Megan’s section. It is not on an easement, but it will be used. Historic reasons for not having an easement there involved a consideration for the value of the land. However, it does pose restrictions on where can be built. Tim indicated it might not be an issue because of the orientation and a common desire to face north.
· Alternatively, replacing this pipe in another location and resurveying could free up space for building on Megan’s section but will be costly and is not our responsibility. 
· The group mentioned a new mains pipe, right along the boundary between our and R&M’s section. It is not flagged as problematic.
· The group discussed yet another pipe, also north-south, discovered by Dennis on Rosemarie’s and Maurice’s site. It is not in use and will not be used. The discovery highlighted the lack of information we had about the sections.
· The site meeting on Friday after tonight’s meeting would follow up on the next steps and measures taken.
6.  Local Internet Network (Alex, Warren) 
Alex has not set up the UCOL Chat email yet. The group clarified the UCOL Chat email listing is used as an optional email, it’s up to people’s email setup and habit to manage the two listings. The communication that is not critical to the project will go to UCOL Chat.  
Regarding the Local Internet Network, Warren will get back to us by next meeting. 


7.   Body Corp Rules Workshop
(1) Report back – See attached report from Min.
(2) Labour weekend –Anna and Anthony have already bought tickets to Dunedin and plan to join the next workshop on 27 October 2019. Since it will be within the labour weekend, the group encourage everyone who is not away, to try best to join. We will confirm the numbers of attendance when it’s closer. Depending on the numbers, we might choose to have the workshop somewhere other than the seminar room as a social function. To be followed up next meeting. 
We will carry on having future Body Corp workshops on Sundays as previously decided. The seminar room has also been booked on Sundays accordingly. 
8.   Which Mayoral and Councillor candidates support Cohousing/UCOL? (Min)
   Min wanted to know more about each candidate through their stands on UCOL in the past. The group decided to organize all information we have onto a Google doc and share around on emails for those who are interested. 
9.   Open Forum 
· Anne suggested to have a google doc to keep all the contact details of shareholders. Gather software should have the capacity to do that, along with some other functions like recording the license plate number, pets and children etc. The group is reminded the dinner table spreadsheet has all our contract details, which is uploaded on the document page of our web site. 
· October’s meeting chair and note-taker: Tim and Catherine.


Meeting closed at 9:20pm.


*Notes on the PCG meeting 17.9.19 at 10 am. ASB building Level 6.

Present: Alex, Frances, Tim, Maria, Rainer, Stefan
Apologies: Catherine

Stefan worked through his report:
 
Health & Safety summary
We made a small change to the number of accidents in this period. It should read 0, not 2. This agrees with the note further down.
Stefan is checking the site weekly for signs of good safety practices. All is looking good.

Requests for information
There have been some big inroads made on the rolling list. The main focus at present is on RF#15: the location of the main switchboard.
RF#11: Emergency lighting and stair landing details. Tim is chasing BMC on this.

Variations
Trenching for the fibre and electrical install. This is being looked into to see if the site’s own material can be used for backfilling, which would involve less cost. This would require the stockpiling of the material when space is limited. No decision has yet been taken.
The height of the retention tank needs to be raised 300 mm. This has already been done but was not budgeted for. 

Programme Commentary
6 and a 1/2 days of time extension have been requested over the period of the build.
Power was off to the site on 16 September (this had been notified as potentially taking a day) so generators were employed for essential tools. In the event, power was restored after a couple of hours.
Common House work is ticking on.
The first blow test has been done on M1.
The roof should be on all of High Street by the end of November.
Work on Alva Street is awaiting surplus personnel from High Street. Rainer pointed out how Alva is a much smaller build.
The DCC now have the PS4 for the groundwork and site remediation. Aurora has been working on Alva Street but we are not sure what it has been doing at this stage.

Budget
The contingency has dropped a little but there may be some provisional sums not fully needed.

Other
The pipes and easements which go under Rosemarie’s and Meagan’s sections were discussed and Maria showed us the pipe lines in a diagram. She will give Anne detailed information about the existing layout so that Anne can talk with Meagan on Friday. Although the pipe under Meagan’s land is not where it had been shown on an earlier plan, it does run close to the Montpellier boundary and Tim says it is unlikely to get in the way of building. It was pointed out that although the pipe does not follow the earlier easement line, a legal pipe creates its own easement. 
Catherine had expressed concern about a 90 degree bend showing between the two pipes that run along Rosemarie and Meagan’s land and then across Meagan’s land. This is likely to be two 45 degree angles as no drainlayer would put in a 90 degree angle. It was also pointed out that the water from the 100ml pipe will first flow into the tank capture near the turn before it flows into the smaller pipe across Meagan’s land. Fluent have sent us a substantial report, which is likely to cover this. Rainer is to check.  

The PCG now understands that it needs to consult the neighbours whenever it becomes aware of any matters which affect them. This will be done by Maria through Anne, as requested at our last shareholders’ meeting. 

Fittings and finishes
We also discussed some requests for changes to fitting and finishes. We agreed that everyone’s unit is being built to a high standard but we cannot all have different fittings and finishes. 


